
 

 

EPC Discussion Guide for Acts 10:17-33 

EPC Discussion Guides provide context and teaching to discuss a passage of Scripture.  Many of these guides are 

usually companions to sermons. But the discussion guide will provide enough material for those who did not hear 

the sermon to discuss the passage.  Group leaders are encouraged to order questions and emphases according to 

the needs of their particular group. 

 

Read Acts 10:17-33 

17 Now while Peter was inwardly perplexed as to what the vision that he had seen might mean, 
behold, the men who were sent by Cornelius, having made inquiry for Simon’s house, stood at 
the gate 18 and called out to ask whether Simon who was called Peter was lodging there. 19 And 
while Peter was pondering the vision, the Spirit said to him, “Behold, three men are looking for 
you. 20 Rise and go down and accompany them without hesitation, for I have sent them.” 21 And 
Peter went down to the men and said, “I am the one you are looking for. What is the reason for 
your coming?” 22 And they said, “Cornelius, a centurion, an upright and God-fearing man, who is 
well spoken of by the whole Jewish nation, was directed by a holy angel to send for you to come 
to his house and to hear what you have to say.” 23 So he invited them in to be his guests.  

The next day he rose and went away with them, and some of the brothers from Joppa 
accompanied him. 24 And on the following day they entered Caesarea. Cornelius was expecting 
them and had called together his relatives and close friends. 25 When Peter entered, Cornelius 
met him and fell down at his feet and worshiped him. 26 But Peter lifted him up, saying, “Stand 
up; I too am a man.” 27 And as he talked with him, he went in and found many persons gathered. 
28 And he said to them, “You yourselves know how unlawful it is for a Jew to associate with or to 
visit anyone of another nation, but God has shown me that I should not call any person common 
or unclean. 29 So when I was sent for, I came without objection. I ask then why you sent for me.”  

30 And Cornelius said, “Four days ago, about this hour, I was praying in my house at the ninth 
hour, and behold, a man stood before me in bright clothing 31 and said, ‘Cornelius, your prayer 
has been heard and your alms have been remembered before God. 32 Send therefore to Joppa 
and ask for Simon who is called Peter. He is lodging in the house of Simon, a tanner, by the sea.’ 
33 So I sent for you at once, and you have been kind enough to come. Now therefore we are all 
here in the presence of God to hear all that you have been commanded by the Lord.” 
 

1. The Holy Spirit is continuing to build Jesus’ church.  This passage is part of the larger narrative 

Cornelius sending for Peter and Peter in turn coming to Cornelius’ house and preaching to his 

entire household.  The main point of the larger narrative is that the Holy Spirit is bringing Jew and 

Gentile together in one body of Christ—there will no longer be ceremonial laws that divide Jews 

and Gentiles.  As the narrative unfolds we see the ministry of the Holy Spirit on display.  Of the 

many things that could be considered in this text, we will consider especially how the Holy Spirit 

is working to bring the body of Christ together.  It is important to consider how the Holy Spirit 

works and Scripture gives us many indications of how He works.  We live in a day and time when 

people tend to be more open to the spiritual realm.  This openness give us opportunity to share 

with folks the true ministry of the Holy Spirit.  To open your discussion of this text, share with one 

another what types of things you think of when you think of the Holy Spirit working. 



 

 

 

2. One of the things that we see in this passage is the Spirit of God is at work overseeing and 

working through events in ways that we are not aware of.  Part of what the Holy Spirit is doing 

here is preparing Peter to receive gentiles himself.  He does receive in the gentile messengers 

from Cornelius.  To do so, the Holy Spirit actually speaks directly to Peter.  As an Apostle, Peter 

had this type of revelation directly from the Holy Spirit.  In our lives, the Holy Spirit doesn’t speak 

audibly but instead speaks through his Word and works in and through circumstances and 

people.  How has the Holy Spirit worked in your life in the midst of unusual circumstances to bring 

you to greater spiritual maturity?   

 

 

3. The Holy Spirit chooses to use Peter to minister to Cornelius.  When Peter arrives at Cornelius’ 

house, Cornelius falls down to worship him.  Peter quickly corrects him, assuring him that he is 

only a man.  Cornelius’ response to Peter seems to confuse the man with the message.  The 

message from the Holy Spirit was that Peter was bringing was the word of God.  Peter himself 

was a mere man.  There is an important principle to be learned here, namely that God appoints 

ministers to be used by the Holy Spirit to bring His Word to bear on this people.  He doesn’t 

speak to us immediately, but mediately—through his word and through his ministers.  We should 

remember to place a degree of separation between ministers and their “office” or function.  

Doing this helps us remember that regardless of who is preaching, if God has called them to that 

office then the Holy Spirit has a ministry for us through them.  (Notice that at the end of this 

passage, Cornelius definitely indicates that he is receiving Peter’s preaching as the word of the 

Lord. Granted, Peter was an Apostle and was actually given the Word of God to write down for 

us.  But, the principle of God ministering to us through his ministers remains valid today.)  In a 

day and age filled with personality cults and a consumeristic approach to preaching and 

preachers, what steps can we take to place more value on the Word of the Lord mediated to us by 

his “mere men” ministers here at EP?   

 

4. The Holy Spirit is bringing Jew and Gentile together in this passage for the good of the church and 

the glory of Christ.  In our own context, in the “ends of the earth,” of Acts 1:8 we don’t face that 

particular issue of Jew and Gentile.  We do, however, face other “dividing lines” in our culture 

and communities.  We, as a church, are a church comprised of nationals and internationals, 

different ethnicities, different callings, different generations, different life-stages, and the list of 

dividing lines can go on and on.  Other than in corporate worship, in what ways or in what areas 

of ministry do you see the Lord helping us come together across those dividing lines?  What 

further steps can we take in our communities and church community to see different groups come 

together? 

 

5. Pray for a spirit of unity in the midst of diversity in our congregation.  Pray that the Lord would 

continue to use His Word by His Spirit to bring all manner of peoples together for the sake of His 

name at EPC.   


